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BOARD MEETING MINUTES
 Wednesday, January 25, 2023
Station 32, 8905 Koch Field Road, Flagstaff AZ

1. CALL TO ORDER

Board Chairman Jim Timney called the Regular Board Meeting to order at 6:00pm.

2. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS / AFFIRMATION OF QUORUM
Members Present:
Board Chairman Jim Timney, Board Clerk Robb Faus, and Board Member Rick Parker.
Members Zoom:
Board Member Jim Doskocil 
Members Absent:
None

Administration:
Fire Chief Mark Gaillard, Deputy Chief Mark Wilson, Deputy Chief Chris Fennell, Interim Battalion Chief Mike Allen, Administrative Officer Vivian Fennema, and Administrative Assistant Tammy Schieffer. Mark Byrnes (county attorney) joined via Zoom.    
3. Pledge of Allegiance
4. Scott Walton was sworn in as our newest board member. 

5. CALL TO THE PUBLIC

a. Daniela Harrison: 12540 N Leisure Lane:  She wanted to thank the board for agreeing to keep the time scheduled for upcoming board meetings at 6:00pm. 
Board Chair Timney: (Item 8a) Presentation slated for later on the agenda will be moved up. Paul Oltrogge introduced Andy Patterson and Nick Mustoe from the Forest Service who provided us with an outline of what they are planning to implement this fire season as far as closures and access to the forest. Their objective is to reduce the potential for human-caused fire that significantly impacts the Peaks and downstream communities. They will be doing this by 1) mechanical treatment of forest, 2) prescribed fires following that, and 3) managing access to certain areas by limiting motorized vehicles and camping restrictions. 
 Public Comment on this agenda item: Daniela Harrison: She would like the board and fire chiefs to stay in tight communication with the forest service on this matter. In the past Interagency work doesn’t always go as planned. Concerned about where the “campers” will go when the forest is closed down. They will head into denser areas with larger groups, this bigger potential for large fires. 

Board member Doskocil asked for a copy of the Forest Service powerpoint that was presented. (We will send out via email).

6. CONSENT AGENDA 
a. Discussion and Approval of the Regular Board Meeting Minutes of December 21 and January 4, 2023.  
b. Approval of Reconciliations and Financial Reports for December 2023. 
Board Member Parker had one question on the 10k transfer that was done to cover the COP payment for December.  
Board Member Parker motioned that the Reconciliations and Financial Report for December, and the Regular Board Meeting Minutes of December 21 and January 4, 2023 be approved          as presented with the amendment to the times for the budget workshops to begin at 4:00pm. 
Motion was seconded by R. Faus. 
Vote Conducted. MOTION PAST ALL IN FAVOR

AYES:
 Timney, Faus, Parker, Doskocil, Walton
NAYES:  None
7. Current Events Summaries, Reports, and/or Correspondence
a. Monthly Run Report
Interim Battalion Mike Allen reported:

· Run report for December 2022. Total of 91 calls, with 64 being emergent calls. District 31 ran 12 calls, District 32 ran 35, District 33 ran 12, and District 37 ran 5. 
· Board member Walton asked, “what is our average turnout time.” BC Allen stated we try to do it in 1.30 mins. 
· With the number of storms we have had one after another, we spent a lot of time on I40, Townsend/Winona, Hwy 89 with slide offs, MVAs, etc. Two days ago there was a fire on district boundary, Summit was first in, followed by Rescue 3. Fire was knocked down fairly quickly. 
b. Monthly Chief Updates: Gaillard, Wilson, and Fennell
Chief Gaillard:

· AFDA conference with BM Parker and Walton. Lobbyist discussed with a split in parties, not anticipating a whole lot of change. Post prop 310: disappointing in our County because we know the importance of supporting our districts. That being said, Chief Gaillard has been researching the possibility and legality of a County wide sales tax that would go to help fund fire districts in Coconino County. 

·  BM Walton suggested that maybe we could look at some type of user fee like the national parks, Lake Powell. and ski areas do. So much per ticket would go to the districts. (as an alternative to taxing prop owners) 
Chief Wilson: 
· First off, Kudos to our teams from both sides of the house during the storms this past few weeks.  
· Chief Bills will be here next month to talk about a grant that he was successful in getting.

· We put in some safety lighting at Sta #33 to help with illuminating the bay access. 

· Coming up on budget workshop time, encourage the board to reach out if there is something they want to see on this budget.   
· Our overtime account is going to get hit hard due to unexpected vacancies popping up this month. 
 Deputy Chief Fennell:

· GFR firefighter recruitment: We whittled the list down to 13 candidates, and anticipate Chief Gaillard making job offers around February 8th.  We are looking at 11 new hires between the 3 departments. 

· Promotional testing for Engineer, Captain, and Battalion Chief positions is starting in April. 
· Will be presenting at the budget workshop a study that shows the effects on personnel after all the high stressors we have seen. (i.e. wildfires, floods, burnout, attrition). Chief Wilson said we might present it at the workshop and the board meeting next month. 

c. Local 1505 Update – BC Allen:
· Charity event at the bowling alley coming up to benefit Big Brothers/Big Sisters. 
· Jason Maynard put in his resignation today. 
d. Coconino County Updates:  no one present. 
8. NEW BUSINESS / ACTION ITEMS - Public Comment: 

a. Proposed Stage 2 Fire Restrictions (covered earlier in the meeting) 
b. Weapons Policy: 
· This was brought to administration a couple of months ago, so this is the follow-up to that discussion. Our County Attorney Mark Byrnes is attending today to give us a legal opinion on this matter. 
· In researching this, neither the County nor the City have specific written policy on it. 
They have it posted, they have certified peace officers present to help in securing any and retrieving the weapons, and they have a locked receptacles to put the weapons in (aka “secured storage”). 

· If we did that here at Summit, it means a staff member would have to assist in securing the weapon, & we would have to purchase a locking weapons vault to put the weapons in. We are looking for direction from the board on this. 

Board comments:  RP if someone doesn’t want to check a firearm at the door what do we do then. 

Attorney: Statutes states as long as a reasonable request is made, and a secured storage is made available. If they refuse, they would be in violation of the statute and it could be a criminal matter at that point.  BM Parker would like the specific statute to reference for this policy. 

BM Doskocil states that FMC just has a sign posted that no weapons allowed and people will just go put them in their car and lock it up. They have been doing that for a number of years without a problem. BM Faus asked would we need to pay a peace officer to be present at our board meetings? Attorney: Statute doesn’t say they have to be a peace officer. BM Walton” there must be some history here, if it isn’t broken why are we trying to fix it?” we have not had a problem with this, the subject just came up after a citizen attended a meeting with a sidearm. Chair Timney: “There was no intimidation factor, just with the political climate towards firearms today, we just thought we should look into it.” BM Walton:” anytime a weapon is unholstered that is when the problem is going to occur.” Chair Timney “I was the one who asked the Chief to look into this matter, and since this is non-contentious, the best action is to take no action.” 

NO ACTION TAKEN
c. Deputy Chief Fennell presenting on the Eastside Restructure Pilot December Benchmarks:
During the month of December Sta #32 was staffed, Sta #33 was not. Emergent calls: 12 calls in D33 by D32. Average response time was 8.23 minutes. GMT average time was 13.01. (Their standard is 10 mins for rural areas)  
Chair Timney asked how the rotating stations is affecting staff. DC Fennell said it is hard for them in a couple different areas: if there are 2 captains at the same station it makes it hard on them, bouncing back and forth from 1 station to the next is hard because you have to pack up all your stuff and move it, then move it back when you are done.; they still have to go out to #33 to work out (PT) if they are at #32; truck checks, 3 people responsible for the upkeep of 2 stations, etc. 

Chair Timney “so you say this is effecting morale?” DC Fennell “yes”.  Chair Timney, “ok we have been at this for about a year now, it’s time to pull the plug and make a decision. Just my thoughts”

Chief Gaillard: we are preparing to bring to the board that very question. Scheduling a public meeting to have that discussion. Part of that public meeting you will hear from staff on the options, we will look at data collected, review consults reports, and all of that information will be given to you to make your decision. BM Walton: “Off the top of your head, would we be in the black if we weren’t doing that right now? Chief: “if we tried to staff both stations?- we would not be in the black.”

All the information will be provided to board ahead of time so that it can be looked at during the workshop, and then again for the Community Meeting. 

BM Parker wants the action item “Eastside Restructure Plan” on the April 19th agenda. 

c. Community Meeting- March 23, 2023, 6:00pm, Cromer School. 
Public Comment:  Daniela Harrison- as stated at every meeting – we do not what to have a station closed; personally #33 is my station so I am advocating #33 to remain open. Thank you Chief Fennell for going into more detail on the hardship it is causing the staff with all the moves. My understanding was that there was equipment at both stations so we were only moving bodies, so thank you for clarifying that. Just wants to remind the board that when we are talking about expenses pertaining to these stations, that we wait until a decision is made before we spend the money. 

DC Wilson: We just want to make sure we are meeting the intent of the board as we move into this process. 
Communication strategies for the meeting notification that have been identified: social media, website, posting locations, article in the newspaper (we can’t dictate to the newspaper to write an article on this). We want board direction as to what you want to spend on this effort. The last time we sent out postcards for notification it cost us over $7000. Chair Timney: we didn’t get the response we thought we would, spending that kind of money last time. We should look at radio public service announcements. BM Faus; not a big believer in direct mail. More effective using social media Facebook groups, Instagram, etc. making them “sharable”.  BM Parker wants to see what the message will be that is going out on these sites. Chief Gaillard: we will do our very best to provide consistent information, but we don’t know what other people are going to do after that. 

Advertise the facts only: where, when, topic. We won’t push the message out until approx. 2 weeks prior. Media release will be finalized at the workshop. 

BOARD COMMENTS
Thank you to everyone who continues to attend the board meetings and support us. Thank you to staff for all you do. 
ADJOURNMENT

Motion to adjourn by Board Member Parker, seconded by Board Member Walton. 

Vote Conducted. MOTION PAST ALL IN FAVOR

AYES:
Timney, Faus, Parker, Doskocil, Walton

Regular Board Meeting Adjourned at 8:09pm

Respectfully submitted by:


_____________________________________________________________________


Robb Faus, Board Clerk


